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Little Valley Wholesale Nursery 

Present:
Colorado State University: Jim Klett, Ronda Koski, David Staats, Shana Brown, Sean Markovic; Little Valley Wholesale Nursery: Keith Williamson, Corey Harris; Gulley Greenhouse: Gene Pielin, Selena Kunze and Mark Fry; Denver Botanic Gardens: Mike Bone, Lydia Abernethy; Plant Select®: Pat Hayward; J.F. Schmidt and Van Essen: David Dickey; Center Greenhouse: Diana Shull

Introductions were made. Minutes of December 2, 2015 were reviewed and approved as written. New 2016 brochures and new Plant Select® guide to plants was discussed. 

Availability of 2016 plants was next discussed by the committee. There will probably be no shortage of Alan’s Apricot ice plant. Center, Little Valley and Gulley are all propagating. 
Red Mountain® Flame ice plant: Panayoti stated there are some inconsistencies being listed with growers between Red Mountain and Red Mountain® Flame ice plant as the same plant. Plant Select® should try to avoid this confusion in all marketing about this plant.  

Mike Bone reported supply for Autumn Sapphire™ sage appears good but Denver Botanic Gardens had problems with it if not planted at proper level in pot. 

Standing Ovation little Bluestem: the supply may be short. Van Essen will plant in #3 containers in fall of 2016. Little Valley is also growing. 
Dog Tuff™ grass also has a new grower Todd Valley Farms in Nebraska. 
Mini Man™ dwarf Manchurian viburnum will probably be in short supply since Fort Collins Wholesale is the main supplier and mostly sold out already for 2016. 

Plant Select® Petites for 2016: Laporte Nursery is the main supplier. However, Gulley is also growing Moroccan pincushion flower. 

Mike Bone next discussed the confusion about the nomenclature of Echium species. He stated we will not change the name and keep it as originally listed. Mike Bone stated there is no authority and suggested to “stay the course” until further information is available. Some thought it should be listed Echium russicum but Panayoti stated the Plant Select® Echium is too perennial to be this species. 

The top choices for 2017 were next discussed by the committee. We will need protocols written for each of these plants also. 

1) Achnatherum calamagrostis: Ronda Koski stated that Applewood Seed is to grow for seed. However, they will not have seed available in 2016. The seed was distributed to growers at an August 2014 Plant Propagation meeting. High Country Gardens has been growing this for many years. Gene Pielin discussed the need for Production Protocols for many of these plants. CSU will hopefully start research on this in the near future. Panayoti felt it should be listed as a ‘Designate’ label to get others on board for growing it. David Dickey suggested a light launch the year before (2016). Mike Bone stated he propagates by division. Fort Collins Wholesale Nursery is also going to grow it. Also Laporte Nursery and Flower Bin are currently growing it. We will ask David Salman to provide some protocols for propagation and growing. We will keep it on the list for 2017 as a 2018 designate.
2) Salvia moorcroftiana x indica: Denver Botanic Gardens will distribute seed. Mike Bone said he covers seeds and keeps moist and it can germinate in about 8 days. Mike Bone will write protocol and probably grow a row out for seed production at Chatfield. We will keep it on the list for 2017.

3) Sorghastrum nutans ‘Thin Man’ PPAF: Little Valley got most of the stock plants from CSU and we will ask Brian Core if he will write protocols. Waterwise is growing it and maybe we should ask if Emerald Coast will also start growing it. It could also probably be propagated by bare root divisions. We will keep it on the list for 2017.

4) Snowmass® blue-eyed veronica: Currently Gulley and Little Valley Wholesale Nursery are growing it. Panayoti stated we should monitor to see if there is any flower color reversions. Little Valley Wholesale Nursery will write protocols. 

5) Lavendule ‘Wee One’: Denver Botanic Gardens and Waterwise will be the main suppliers of this plant. It will be a Petite for 2017. Mike Bone will write protocol and he stated it is slow to grow. 

6) Cotoneaster racemiflora soogoricus: This was the only woody plant suggested for 2017. It is a large shrub and currently in multi-site trial planted in 2015. It would make a good wind break/large shrub. However, it may be useful sheared. It does fruit and get some fall color.

7) Helianthus Undaunted® Lemon Max: Nobody in the committee was excited about growing this plant and concern was noted about its prolific reseeding in trials. After considerable discussion it was decided to drop this plant from the program. 

The committee next discussed some potential classics/pollinator plants to promote possibly in 2017 brochure. Some that were suggested include:

1. Eriogonum umbellatum aureum ‘PSdowns’

2. Buddleia alternifolia ‘Argentea’

3. Berlandiera lyrata
4. Nepeta ‘Psfike’

5. Phlomis cashmeriana
6. Monardella macrantha ‘Marian Sampson’

7. Chrysothamnus nauseous var. nauseosus 
Jim Klett then noted CSU will have a new role in some of the propagation research for Plant Select®.  He introduced two graduate students Shana Brown and Sean Markovic along with Ronda Koski that will help with this research. He stated some initial meetings were held and a questionnaire was distributed for comments. It was designed for phone or in person interview. Also a more detailed questionnaire was developed for propagation and another for production. Comments were received and noted and corrections will be made. Panayoti felt interviews should be directed at people currently growing some of these plants especially with the more dryland plants. 

Gene Pielin noted Gulley cannot take time to do some plants by seed and they desire more production protocols to be more successful in growing larger numbers of Plant Select® plants. Some dollars for this research have been obtained from Plant Select® and Colorado Horticulture Research and Education Foundation for a 2 year period. We may find some of these plants cannot be grown economically and we would then move on to look at other plants. Research will not just be on propagation and production but also on maintaining stock plants for production. Pat Hayward will supply a list of 10-12 major Plant Select® growers that we should interview and also list of potential plants that could be researched. It was stated if propagation fails by seed and cutting then it may have to go to tissue culture. CSU will initiate these interviews in the next month.

The committee then discussed some potential future plants and or contacts to make concerning these potential new sources of plants. Panayoti stated he will develop a list of overlooked plants and plants for the future. Mike Bone stated DBG is looking at developing agreements with several agencies all over the world and some plants may come from this. Some plants suggested included some possibly from DBG agreement with Argentina, along with additional plants from South Africa. Some specific genera to look at may include: Iris, Paeonia, Agapanthus and Crocosmia. Woody plants may be a pink form of Holodiscus.

Denver Botanic Gardens brought to the meeting some Lavandula ‘Wee One’ and a Zauschneria (more cold hardy and upright form) for distribution to growers. A couple of announcements were made of upcoming events. 

· March 12 –Native Plant Conference at Ranch in Loveland
· March 3 – DBG co-sponsor on Tree Symposium ‘Designing with More Tree Species’ 

· Pat reported draft of new book was turned in to Timber Press by January 31 with almost 300 photos 

· Demo Garden General Meeting – June 1 – Denver Botanic Gardens

· CSU Evaluation – July 6th
· Chatfield Evaluation – August 3rd 

